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Abstract
Bart's	syndrome	consists	of	congenital	aplasia	of	the	skin	affecting	only	the	lower	
limbs,	associated	with	bullae	over	the	skin	and/or	mucous	membranes,	as	well	as	
a	nail	anomaly.	It	is	an	extremely	rare	genetic	disorder,	which	can	be	associated	
with	other	birth	defects.	We	report	the	case	of	a	newborn	baby	admitted	at	day	0	
of	life	in	the	neonatal	department,	for	multifocal	skin	detachment	predominantly	
at	the	lower	limbs.	In	addition,	examination	of	the	external	genitalia	revealed	a	
clitoridomegaly	genital	bud	measuring	14 mm,	scrotalized	and	unfused	genital	
bulges	with	 the	presence	of	2	orifices.	No	gonad	was	palpated.	The	clinical	di-
agnosis	 of	 Bart's	 syndrome	 associated	 with	 a	 disorder	 of	 sexual	 differentiation	
was	 retained.	 We	 hereby	 report	 the	 first	 case	 of	 Bart's	 syndrome	 described	 in	
Cameroon	in	association	with	a	disorder	of	sexual	differentiation.
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1 	 | 	 INTRODUCTION

Congenital	skin	aplasia	also	called	aplasia	cutis	congenita	
(ACC)	is	a	rare	birth	defect	characterized	by	a	localized	ab-
sence	of	skin	and	in	some	cases	subcutaneous	tissue.1	The	
first	case	of	ACC	was	described	in	1767	by	Cordon.2	This	
is	a	very	rare	disease.	Until	2013,	only	around	500	cases	
were	reported	worldwide2	and	all	outside	Africa.	There	is	
no	racial	or	sexual	predisposition.	Globally,	the	estimated	
incidence	of	ACC	is	3	in	10,000 live	births.2

The	 diagnosis	 is	 clinical	 and	 may	 prove	 difficult	 due	
to	the	polymorphism	and	variable	localization	of	the	skin	
lesions.3	In	65%–	85%	of	cases,	the	lesions	affect	the	scalp.	
The	other	locations	represent	15%–	35%	of	cases.4

FRIEDEN	 in	 1986	 created	 a	 classification	 system	 for	
ACC	consisting	of	nine	groups	based	on	the	number	and	
location	of	lesions,	the	presence	or	absence	of	associated	
malformations	and	hereditary	character.4	ACC	type	6	is	a	
genodermatosis	characterized	by	a	triad	of	clinical	mani-
festations:	ACC	affecting	 the	 lower	 limbs,	epidermolysis	
bullosa,	 and	 sometimes	 nail	 abnormalities.	 This	 clini-
cal	 trial	 is	also	called	Bart's	syndrome,	first	described	by	
Bruce	J.	Bart	in	1966.3,5

In	 more	 severe	 cases	 of	 Bart's	 syndrome,	 especially	
those	 associated	 with	 junctional	 epidermolysis	 bullosa,	
the	patient	may	have	other	birth	defects	 such	as	pyloric	
atresia,	 ureteral	 stenosis,	 renal	 abnormalities,	 develop-
ment	rudimentary	ear,	and	orbital	hypertelorism.3	Given	
the	rarity	of	this	syndrome,	it	is	very	likely	that	this	list	of	
abnormalities	is	not	exhaustive.

In	 sub-	Saharan	 Africa,	 we	 have	 identified	 five	 cases	
of	ACC	affecting	the	lower	limbs,	including	two	cases	of	
ACC	 type	 6	 or	 Bart's	 syndrome,	 respectively,	 in	 Nigeria	
and	Côte	d'Ivoire6,7	and	three	cases	of	typical	ACC	type	7	
in	Nigeria.8,9

We	 report	 the	 specific	 case	 of	 a	 newborn	 with	 Bart's	
syndrome	associated	with	a	disorder	of	sexual	differentia-
tion	(DSD).	Few	data	are	found	in	the	literature	concern-
ing	such	an	association.

2 	 | 	 OBSERVATION

We	describe	a	newborn	baby	admitted	at	day	0	of	life	in	
the	neonatology	department,	 for	multifocal	 skin	detach-
ment	 observed	 in	 the	 delivery	 room.	 He	 was	 born	 to	 a	
mother	after	a	well-	followed	pregnancy.	Tetanus,	antiane-
mic	and	antimalarial	prophylaxis	had	been	administered	
to	 the	 mother.	 No	 notion	 of	 traditional	 self-	medication,	
hospitalization,	maternal	fever,	herpes	simplex	infection,	
or	chickenpox	was	reported.	In	addition,	the	two	obstet-
ric	 ultrasounds	 performed	 during	 pregnancy	 found	 an	
evolving	 single-	fetal	 intrauterine	 pregnancy.	 No	 notion	

of	 consanguinity	 or	 genodermatosis	 was	 detected	 in	 the	
parents.	 Our	 patient,	 second	 sibling,	 was	 born	 at	 term	
vaginally	to	a	21-	year-	old	mother.	The	first	child	was	born	
at	term	without	any	abnormalities	noted	at	birth	and	was	
2 years	old.	Neonatal	adaptation	was	good,	with	an	Apgar	
score	of	8–	9–	10.	The	birth	weight	was	2300 g,	the	height	
49 cm	and	the	head	circumference	33 cm.	These	anthro-
pometric	 parameters	 were	 below	 the	 10th	 percentile	 for	
gestational	age.	This	corresponds	to	a	symmetrical	intrau-
terine	growth	restriction.	There	was	no	notion	of	resusci-
tation	at	birth,	and	the	amniotic	fluid	was	clear.

On	clinical	examination,	we	noted	a	good	general	state,	
colored	conjunctiva	and	no	icterus,	temperature	at	36.6°C,	
heart	 rate	 at	 135  beats/minute,	 and	 respiratory	 rate	 at	
36 cycles/minute.

On	skin	examination	at	birth,	aplastic	skin	was	noted	
extending	from	the	dorsal	aspect	of	the	foot	to	the	outer	
lateral	aspect	of	the	left	thigh	and	at	the	level	of	the	um-
bilicus;	 post-	bullous	 erosions	 were	 clearly	 seen	 at	 the	
right	 thumb,	right	 index	 finger,	and	dorsal	aspect	of	 the	
left	 hand;	 no	 onychodystrophy	 was	 noted	 (Figure  1).	 In	
addition,	 examination	 of	 the	 external	 genitalia	 revealed	

F I G U R E  1  Cutaneous	aplasia	of	the	left	lower	limb	and	post-	
bullous	lesion	of	the	right	hand
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a	genital	bud	measuring	14 mm,	scrotalized	and	unfused	
genital	bulges	with	the	presence	of	2	orifices	(Figure 2).	
No	gonad	was	palpated.	The	cardiovascular	examination	
performed	was	normal;	a	capillary	refill	time	(CRT)	of	less	
than	3 s,	the	different	pulses	perceived,	and	heart	sounds	
well	 perceived	 at	 the	 different	 auscultation	 foci	 without	
added	 sounds.	 The	 rest	 of	 the	 clinical	 examination	 was	
unremarkable.

On	the	3rd	day	of	hospitalization,	there	was	a	gradual	
appearance	 of	 bullae	 particularly	 in	 the	 left	 knee,	 right	
buttock,	right	upper	limb,	and	chest.	These	bullae	quickly	
gave	way	to	erosions.

Based	 on	 this	 clinical	 picture	 combining	 a	 predomi-
nant	cutaneous	aplasia	 in	 the	 lower	 limbs,	 the	presence	
of	bullae	and	post-	bullous	lesions	of	spontaneous	appear-
ance	as	well	as	abnormal	genitalia,	the	clinical	diagnosis	
of	 Bart's	 syndrome	 associated	 with	 a	 disorder	 of	 sexual	
differentiation	was	made.	It	was	more	likely	to	be	a	46XX	
DSD	due	to	clitoridomegaly	and	no	palpable	gonads.

The	 blood	 tests	 requested	 at	 birth;	 the	 blood	 count,	
total	and	direct	bilirubin,	serum	urea,	and	serum	creati-
nine	were	normal.	Furthermore,	a	high	C-	reactive	protein	
to	24 mg/L	was	observed.	The	histopathological	study	of	a	
bullous	lesion	and	an	abdomino-	pelvic	ultrasound	to	de-
tect	any	associated	malformations	and	describe	the	type	of	
internal	genitalia	were	not	carried	out	because	of	financial	
constraints.	In	addition,	karyotyping,	not	available	in	our	
country,	could	not	be	made.

The	management	of	the	newborn	consisted	of	broad-	
spectrum	 antibiotics,	 parenteral	 rehydration,	 analgesia,	
and	treatment	of	ulcerations	(dressing	based	on	trolamine,	

polyvidone	 iodine,	 paraffin	 tulle,	 after	 cleaning	 with	 an	
antiseptic).	At	1 week	of	hospitalization,	the	appearance	
of	granulation	tissue	over	the	lesion	in	the	right	leg	was	
observed.	 On	 Day	 19	 of	 hospitalization,	 the	 patient	 was	
discharged	by	the	family	against	medical	advice	but	nev-
ertheless	continued	the	dressings	on	an	outpatient	basis.	
A	 month	 after	 discharge,	 we	 noted	 an	 almost	 complete	
wound	 healing	 (Figure  3);	 but	 a	 week	 later,	 the	 patient	
was	 re-	admitted	 at	 the	 emergency	 room	 for	 generalized	
pallor	 and	 dyspnea.	The	 patient	 died	 few	 hours	 later	 in	
a	clinical	context	of	severe	anemia	(Hemoglobin	level	of	
3 g/dl).

3 	 | 	 DISCUSSION

Bart's	syndrome	is	an	extremely	rare	genetic	disorder.	It	
is	 characterized	 by	 congenital	 localized	 absence	 of	 skin	
(affecting	only	the	lower	limbs),	bullous	skin	lesions	and/
or	mucous	membranes	and	sometimes	nail	disorders,	in-
cluding	congenital	absence	or	nail	dystrophy.3

In	Bart's	syndrome,	ACC	is	usually	unilateral.10	In	our	
case,	only	the	left	leg	was	affected	and	we	did	not	notice	
any	nail	abnormality.	ACC	is	usually	sporadic,	but	auto-
somal	dominant	and	less	frequently,	autosomal	recessive	
cases	 have	 been	 reported.11	 Our	 case	 was	 probably	 spo-
radic	as	there	was	neither	consanguinity	between	the	pa-
tient's	parents	nor	a	family	history	of	a	similar	lesion.

The	exact	pathogenesis	of	ACC	remains	poorly	under-
stood,	 but	 etiologies	 including	 fetus	 papyraceus,	 amni-
otic	 band	 syndrome,	 chromosomal	 abnormalities,	 drugs	
(methimazole,	 carbimazole,	 and	 valproic	 acid),	 toxins	
(cocaine),	intrauterine	trauma,	and	congenital	infections	
caused	by	herpes	simplex	virus	and	varicella-	zoster	virus	
have	been	suggested	to	explain	this	disease.6	No	apparent	
cause	could	be	found	in	our	case,	because	the	mother	did	
not	 report	 any	 drug	 exposure	 nor	 herpes	 or	 chickenpox	
type	lesions	during	the	pregnancy.

Bart's	 syndrome	 is	 usually	 diagnosed	 based	 on	 the	
clinical	 presentation	 and	 skin	 biopsy	 analysis,	 which	
helps	 to	 determine	 the	 type	 of	 epidermolysis	 bullosa.	 A	
genetic	study	is	usually	done	to	look	for	the	exact	genetic	
mutation	that	could	confirm	the	final	diagnosis.3,11	In	our	
case,	because	of	 financial	means,	a	histopathological	ex-
amination	of	the	bullous	lesions	could	not	be	carried	out.	
Nevertheless,	 we	 have	 discussed	 the	 diagnosis	 based	 on	
the	clinical	presentation.

In	more	 severe	cases	of	Bart's	 syndrome,	particularly	
those	 associated	 with	 junctional	 epidermolysis	 bullosa,	
the	patient	may	present	with	other	birth	defects.3	In	our	
case,	the	child	also	presented	another	congenital	defect.	It	
was	a	disorder	of	sexual	differentiation,	probably	a	46	XX	
DSD.	This	presumptive	diagnosis	was	evoked	because	of	

F I G U R E  2  Umbilical	ulceration	and	sexual	differentiation	
anomaly
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abnormal	genitalia	without	palpable	gonads.	This	associa-
tion	was	not	yet	reported	in	previous	studies.

Disorders	of	sexual	differentiation	are	a	group	of	con-
genital	conditions	with	atypical	chromosomal,	gonadal,	or	
phenotypic	sex.	These	conditions	may	be	associated	with	
variations	in	developmental	programming	genes	and	hor-
mones.12	The	incidence	of	this	condition	is	estimated	to	1:	
2000–	1:	4500.12,13

The	embryonic	differentiation	begins	at	the	6th	week	
after	fertilization.	Any	abnormality	occurring	during	sex-
ual	differentiation	including	genetic	mutations	and	chro-
mosomal	 abnormalities	 can	 be	 the	 cause	 of	 abnormal	
genitalia.12	 Abnormalities	 of	 sexual	 differentiation	 can	
be	associated	with	other	malformative	syndromes.	Thus,	
the	 child	 should	 be	 carefully	 examined	 for	 other	 abnor-
malities.14	When	faced	with	a	congenital	defect	of	the	ex-
ternal	genitalia,	many	investigations	must	be	initiated	in	
order	to	decide	on	the	overall	care	of	the	child.	These	in-
vestigations	include	the	study	of	the	internal	genital	anat-
omy	 (pelvic	 ultrasound,	 MRI,	 endoscopy,	 laparoscopy),	

the	 study	 of	 the	 karyotype,	 and	 endocrine	 explorations	
(assay	of	17-	OH	progesterone,	testosterone	DHT,	and	D4	
androstenedione).12

Regarding	 the	 management	 of	 Bart's	 syndrome,	 con-
servative	treatment	by	local	wound	care	is	generally	rec-
ommended.	 Some	 very	 extensive	 lesions	 may	 require	
subsequent	 surgery,	 including	 skin	 grafts.3,8	 Close	 fol-
low-	up	is	necessary	in	order	to	avoid	superinfection	and	to	
prevent	and	treat	serious	complications	such	as	bleeding,	
infection,	hypothermia,	and	hypoglycemia.15

Our	patient	benefited	from	a	local	treatment	based	on	
dressings	 with	 trolamine,	 povidone	 iodine,	 and	 paraffin	
tulle.	One	week	after	treatment,	the	ulcerations	were	cov-
ered	by	granulation	tissue,	and	1 month	after	discharge,	
almost	all	the	lesions	had	healed.	Despite	the	good	clinical	
progress	of	the	skin	lesions,	our	patient	died	from	severe	
anemia,	probably	due	to	bleeding	from	the	lesions	during	
the	dressings.

The	 prognosis	 of	 Bart's	 syndrome	 depends	 on	 many	
factors	 such	 as	 the	 severity	 and	 extent	 of	 ACC,	 epider-
molysis	bullosa	subtype,	associated	abnormalities	and	the	
effectiveness	 of	 treatment.3	 This	 prognosis	 is	 generally	
favorable	 in	high-	income	countries.3,15	However,	 in	 sub-	
Saharan	 Africa,	 treatment	 options	 remain	 limited	 and	
the	mortality	rate	is	high.	As	in	our	case,	among	the	ACC	
cases	involving	the	lower	limbs	described	in	sub-	Saharan	
Africa,	4/5	patients	(80%)	died.	Deaths	in	Africa	are	linked	
to	complications	(anemia6),	associated	congenital	abnor-
malities	 (possible	 congenital	 heart	 disease8),	 limited	 fi-
nancial	means,	and	insufficient	technical	equipment.

4 	 | 	 CONCLUSION

We	 hereby	 report	 the	 first	 Cameroonian	 case	 of	 Bart's	
syndrome	 associated	 with	 disorder	 of	 sexual	 differentia-
tion,	which	ultimately	progressed	to	death	due	to	severe	
anemia.	 Bart's	 syndrome	 remains	 a	 rare	 disease,	 mainly	
diagnosed	 clinically.	 In	 some	 cases,	 it	 can	 be	 associated	
with	birth	defects.	The	prognosis	is	generally	good	if	the	
conditions	for	adequate	management	are	met.
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